WORKSESSION MINUTES

APRIL 9, 2013

UNION TOWNSHIP BOARD OF EDUCATION

WORKSESSION MINUTES – APRIL 9, 2013

Meeting held at James M. Caulfield Administration Building, 2369 Morris Avenue, Union, New Jersey.

PRESENT AT ROLL CALL:
Mr. David Arminio, Mrs. Susana Cooley, Dr. Guy Francis, Mrs. Linda Gaglione, Mr. Richard Galante, Mr. Thomas Layden, Mrs. Versie McNeil, Mr. Vito Nufrio and Mr. Francis R. Perkins, President 
ABSENT AT ROLL CALL:
None



The meeting was called to order by Mr. Perkins at 7:00 p.m.  


Mr. Arminio led the board members and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.


Mr. Damato read the statement required under the “Open Public Meetings Act” a copy of which is on file in the office of the Secretary.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mr. Perkins said that the Executive Session from January 15, 2013 would be adopted by the board at the regular meeting.
COMMUNICATIONS:

All communication has been referred to the appropriate committees for consideration.

Mr. Damato said that Mrs. Lipstein asked him to read the letter from the Township of Union Education Foundation be read into the minutes.  He said that she wanted to bring to the board’s attention to all of the grants that have been awarded for the upcoming school year.  Mr. Perkins suggested that the letter be referred to in the minutes and it can be included by reference.  He asked if any board member objected to this procedure.  

SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

Dr. Martin said that he wanted to report that Union has the number one Girls’ Track Team in the State of New Jersey.  He said that Mr. Arminio would give details later in the meeting. 


Dr. Martin said that with regard to the Union Education Foundation, it was his understanding that more grants were given out this year than ever before.  He said that more teachers are getting grants, writing grant proposals and it continues to be a very healthy process. 

Dr. Martin said that today was the first day that the “Grab and Go” breakfast was available at Union High School.  He said that this program is already up and running at Burnet Middle School.  Dr. Martin said that usually the cafeteria sells 50 breakfasts and today 100 breakfasts were sold.  He said that more students are eating breakfast.  

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC ON RESOLUTIONS ON THE AGENDA

None

EDUCATION/STUDENT DISCIPLINE COMMITTEE:

Mr. Arminio said that the Education committee met earlier in the evening.  He presented the agenda. 

Mr. Arminio said that with regard to E-2, he stated that there were sixteen students who don’t live in Union exited from the district during the month of March.  He said that the residency investigators are certainly doing their job.  Mr. Arminio said that all board members will receive an invitation to the Treasure Hunt (resolution E-6) which will be held at Union High School on May 11. 


Mrs. Gaglione said that she asked Mr. Damato to verify what the verbiage was in the district’s policy regarding students who are in the district after March 30 can remain in the district through the end of the year at the discretion of the Superintendent.  She said that she was going to make a motion to add this information to the resolution.  Mr. Damato said that he did not remember the exact wording of the policy.  


Mr. Arminio asked if in the new policy system that the district is preparing to put into place, what category would this policy be in.  Mr. Damato thought that it was the 5000 – Student.  Mr. Arminio said that if the policy that is in the new policies that are being reviewed is appropriate, then no change will have to be made.  
FISCAL AND PLANNING COMMITTEE:

Mrs. Gaglione said that the Fiscal Committee and she presented the agenda. 

Mrs. Gaglione wanted a clarification on why is a full time preschool handicapped program offered on the tuition list.  Mrs. Conti said that typically children do go into a half-day preschool program.  She said that IEP’s are very individualized and sometimes there is a combination of general education and special education for handicapped students.  Mrs. Conti said that the full day program is typically for children on the spectrum; meaning that they have a diagnosis of pervasive developmental disorder which may lead to autism or they may already have a diagnosis of autism.  She said that autism indicators have certain State guidelines and recommendations for students who are diagnosed with this issue.  Mrs. Conti said that the State recommends that because these children are more subject to regression of their skills, that they attend a longer school day.  She said that in the Special Education Code does define the class as one of the self-contained classes in the placement.  Mrs. Gaglione asked if the district receives any additional funding for this program.  Mrs. Conti said that there is something called extraordinary aid that the district does apply for in February of each year.  She said that it is not determined on the specific class, but it is based on children with extraordinary expenses to support their programs.  Mrs. Conti said that the State asks the district to define the extraordinary expense, like a personal aid or extra ABA related services, which are often needed by students with autism. She said that the district also receives money through the IDEA grant which allows money to be put into extra programs.  

Mr. Perkins asked what Cog-Mod, LLD, MD and BD are.  Mrs. Conti said that the district has had UMDNJ come into the district to conduct a study regarding autism research.  She said that they use Union County as one of the research spots because it is representative of the State.  Mrs. Conti said that UMDNJ is trying to make a determination about what causes autism.  

Mrs. Conti said that Cog-Mod is moderate cognitively impaired; LLD is language learning disabilities; MD is multiple disabilities and BD is behavioral disabilities.  She said the reason that the part-time and full-time handicapped preschool is only one category is because the Code indicates that students who are between 3 and 5 years of age are categorized as pre-school child with a disability; there is no breakdown of the specific educational disabling condition until a student is about 5 years old.  Mr. Perkins asked what the significance of the tuition amounts is; does the district generate revenue from other districts for children who attend programs in Union and this is what the district charges?  He asked how many students come into Union for programs and how much revenue does the district generate?  Mrs. Conti said that right now there are about three students who attend Union Schools from out of district.  She said that resolution on the agenda regarding NJ Tip, will assist students in the moderate cognitively impaired or the multiply disabled classes to get ready for life skills and will allow students to get travel training through this program to learn how to navigate trains, buses, etc. and what to do when they go out into the community.  Mrs. Conti said that she would like to open up this training even more to include outside districts to bring 
students into the district’s program.  She said that Mr. Olivio’s class goes out to Kean University and several sites in the Township to get training.  Mrs. Conti said that the high school is an in-district worksite where students can receive training.

Mr. Nufrio asked Mrs. Conti to elaborate on the inclusion of the Asperger’s within the framework of autism and how it has impacted additional funding.  He asked if the district had a number of students who suffer from this so that the district could realize some additional funding.  Mrs. Conti said that Asperger’s is one sub-set of the autism category but the DSM5 has changed to include Asperger’s under the autism category.  She said that parents are happy with that determination because some families have two or three children who are diagnosed with autism and to have it all under one category makes sense.  Mrs. Conti said that students who are diagnosed with autism are very individual and the gamut of placement can range from full inclusion to an out of district placement.  Mr. Nufrio said that the district does not know at this time how much it will realize as far as funding.  Mrs. Conti said that was correct.

Mr. Perkins asked what the basis of the establishment of the tuition rates was and how the rates are formulated.  Mr. Vieira said that the tuition rates are based on the district’s internal costs such as teachers’ salaries, benefits, supplies, etc. and it is divided by the number of classified students in each category and the cost per pupil is established.  Mr. Perkins asked if it was a State formula.  Mr. Vieira said that it was a State formula and it is determined during the budget process.  


Mrs. Conti said that another reason why the district does not have more tuition-in students is that the district has needed the spaces for district students because they must be serviced first and foremost.  She said that if there are any additional spaces, the student is appropriate for the program, and then the out-of-district student is invited into the district.  Mrs. Conti said that at Union High School there are three self contained BD classes,  MD classes and a Mod-Cog class.  She said that is just so much space and if she had more space, she would like to do many more things.  


Mr. Arminio said that he was at the Union County Educational Services Commission meeting and there was a discussion about those types of classes.  He said that the individuals who were there were talking about Mr. Olivio’s program at Union High School.  Mr. Arminio said that the people at the meeting could not believe how broad a scope this program encompasses.  Mrs. Conti said that it takes the teachers, the supervisors, the principals and the support staff to maintain these programs and she has had a lot of support to get many of these programs off the ground.   

Mrs. Gaglione said that the carryover funds for NCLB were discussed and it was determined that the money is added to the available funds and any carryover is spent first during the next school year.  

OPERATIONS COMMITTEE:

Mr. Layden indicated that the committee had met earlier in the evening and he presented the agenda.  He stated that resolution O-8 was an “action” item on the agenda tonight.

Mr. Arminio said that he understood the Union County Local Source and advertising board meetings in that newspaper; he wanted to know why the board also advertises in the Star Ledger.  Mr. Damato said that usually the board designates two newspapers because the Union County Local Source has a longer lead time to get advertisements published and if the board needs to call a special meeting but it’s not an emergency meeting under that definition of the statute, the board would try to use the Star Ledger instead of the Local Source.  Mr. Damato said that advertising in the Star Ledger costs more money, but sometimes it is necessary to do it.  Mr. Perkins asked if there has ever been a challenge to the adequacy of notice.  Mr. Damato said there has not.


Mr. Perkins said that two weeks ago he went to a New Jersey School Boards Association Forum which talked about Lessons Learned from Sandy.  He said that it was disappointing from an overall point of view in that there were more presenters at the meeting than people who were there to learn things.  Mr. Perkins said that he had the opportunity to spend some time with the Superintendent from Brick Township.  He said that one of the things that came out was the use of the school district server for e-mail.  Mr. Perkins said that many of the Superintendents from the shore communities had some horror stories but the most horrific was that when you lose your server, it is lost.  He said that all of the Superintendents recommended going to an internet service such as g-mail or global.  Mr. Perkins asked if the district’s website was run on an internal server.  Ms. Hart said that the website was maintained on an outside server.  She said that the district always has the Global Connect which was used to make phone calls during the hurricane.  Ms. Hart said that personal e-mails can also be added to this system.   


Mr. Perkins said that there was another issue with regard to how many languages and what languages messages could be sent out in.  He asked Dr. Martin how many languages are spoken at home in the district.  Dr. Martin said that there were over 30 different languages that he knew of.  Mr. Tatum thought that the last time a survey was done there were about 39 languages spoken within the district.  Ms. Hart said that regular messages that are sent out right now are pretty much all in English but she did look into translations before.  

Moved by Mr. Layden, seconded by Mr. Arminio that the following resolution be adopted:
O-8.
AWARD BID FOR CUPOLA REFURBISHMENT AT CONNECTICUT FARMS AND FRANKLIN ELEMENTARY SCHOOLS – SPARTAN CONSTRUCTION, INC.


That the board award bid for the cupola refurbishment at Connecticut Farms and Franklin Elementary Schools to Spartan Construction, Inc., P.O. Box 1017, Oakhurst, NJ 07755 for the base bid amount of $844,000 plus Alternate FA-1 – Cupola Lighting - $8,000; Alternate FA-2 – Lightning Protection - $9,000;  Alternate FA-3 – New Copper Dome - $9,000; Alternate CFA-1 – Paint Front Entry Portico - $13,000; and Alternate CFA-2 – Cupola Lighting - $7,000 for the total bid amount of $890,000, which includes a $45,000 contingency allowance.
DISCUSSION


Mr. Nufrio asked if the total amount of $844,000 covered both cupolas.  Mr. Damato said that this was the combined cost.  


Mr. Arminio asked if the lighting costs were for standard lighting.  Mr. Wiggins said that there will up lighting on the cupola.  


Mrs. Gaglione said that she was glad the board waited to do these projects because the cost for refurbishing the cupolas a few years ago would have been much more that the bid price.  Mr. Damato said that you never really know what the bid amounts will come back as until you actually bid a project.  He said that there was a huge range in the bids and Spartan’s was the lowest.  Mr. Damato said that the highest bid was $1.3 million.

Mr. Nufrio asked if Spartan passed all of the criteria for the bid.  Mr. Damato said that they did.  Mr. Wiggins said that Spartan is the company that did the Franklin masonry project last year and they did a great job.  


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Dr. Francis, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins 


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None




MOTION WAS CARRIED

PERSONNEL COMMITTEE

Mr. Galante said that the personnel committee had met prior to the meeting and he presented the agenda.

Moved by Mr. Galante, seconded by Mrs. Cooley that the following resolution be adopted:
P-8.
APPROVE HEAD VARSITY FOOTBALL COACH FOR FALL 2013 – GRASSO


That the board approve Louis M. Grasso, Head Varsity Football Coach for the Fall 2013 season at a stipend of $11,011.  Mr. Grasso will also be appointed as a physical education teacher at Union High School, effective September 1, 2013 as Class IV, Step 15 (UPC#TCH-UHS-TCH-PE-29) at a salary of $67,282, pending  pre-employment criminal history check and physical examination.
DISCUSSION:


Mr. Arminio asked why the board was asked to vote on this resolution tonight instead of next week.  Dr. Martin said that Mr. Grasso is anxious to get started by meeting the students, getting schedules together, etc.  He said that even one week will put him behind and Mr. Grasso requested to get a headstart. Dr. Francis said that Mr. Grasso still needed to get a physical examination and have a criminal background check and would that be done in time.  Dr. Martin said that Mr. Grasso is a teacher in Roselle at the present time and there is a background check from Roselle.  He said that Mr. Grasso has been requested to have a physical examination and the personnel committee and he were comfortable with having this take place while he was meeting the team and getting practices together. 


Mr. Arminio asked if all teachers must have a physical examination.  Dr. Martin said that this was discussed at the personnel committee meeting and he has asked Mrs. Gentilcore to re-visit the idea of finding either a physician or some type of facility that could see district personnel on a regular basis and give pre-employment physicals and drug tests.  He said that he would bring back information to the personnel committee as soon as it is received from Mrs. Gentilcore.


Mr. Nufrio asked if the district was foregoing a criminal background check for Mr. Grasso because he is presently employed by another district.  Dr. Martin said that the district is not but as far as getting going and meeting with the students, that will not be held up.  


Mr. Perkins said that the criminal background check is done at the State level and it is virtually the same version in any school district.  He asked if there was a need to have Mr. Grasso undergo another criminal background check.  Mr. Damato said that a criminal background check is “district-specific”.  He said that if someone changes districts a new background check is required.  Mr. Nufrio said that a criminal background check does not just cover the State but it is Federal and it goes through the FBI.


Dr. Francis asked how many applicants there were for this position.  Dr. Martin said that there were upwards of 50 applicants and there were about 20 to 30 candidates interviewed.  He said that two finalists were sent to Central Office and Dr. Lishak, Mrs. Gentilcore and he conducted the final interview.  Dr. Martin said that Mr. Grasso is now teaching in the Roselle School District and has been there for several years but he came from Union as a teacher and coach and has a fine reputation in the district.  He said that he did reach out to the Superintendent of Roselle Schools and the district hates to lose Mr. Grasso.  Dr. Martin said that Ms. Ionta also reached out to the Athletic Director in Roselle who gave a similar report about Mr. Grasso.  He said that Mr. Grasso has done very well with the team and has been very successful.  Dr. Martin said that Mr. Grasso was very excited about coming back to Union.  He said that Mr. Grasso impressed him because he is an ethical, moral gentleman as well as a focus-driven coach and he was the type of man that he personally felt confident in having lead young men and he will be a role model as a coach.  Dr. Martin said that he did not have any problem recommending Mr. Grasso for this position.


Mr. Arminio said that he knew Mr. Grasso when he was teaching in Union and he felt the same way about him as Dr. Martin does. 

AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins 


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
Mrs. Gaglione



MOTION WAS CARRIED


Mr. Perkins stated that there is a personnel matter that is not listed on the agenda that must be discussed by the board and that is the employment contract of the Assistant Superintendent Noreen Lishak.  He asked what the sense of the board was in this matter; the options were to go into Executive Session this evening and vote on it this evening or go into Executive Session tonight and vote on the resolution next week or Executive Session could be held next Tuesday and the vote could be taken after that next week.


Mr. Nufrio thought that it should be done next week.  He felt that it was an important issue and it should be voted upon next week.  Mr. Nufrio said that if a contract was prepared and was available for board members to review, he did not see the necessity of having an Executive Session before the vote.


It was the consensus of the board that this matter would be discussed and voted upon at the regular meeting.  


Mr. Nufrio asked that all members of the board be given a copy of the contract for review before next week’s meeting.
POLICY COMMITTEE

Mr. Arminio said that there will be three policies listed on the agenda next week.  He said that these policies have been revised in according to state mandates.  Mr. Arminio said that he did review these policies with Mr. Damato.  Mr. Damato said that they are all mandated policies and they reflect the latest code development.
APPROVAL OF BILLS

Mr. Perkins said that the bills would be approved for payment at the regular meeting next week.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Mrs. Gaglione asked if the board would be discussing the Interlocal Shared Services Agreement with the Township.  Mr. Damato said that he intended for this agreement to be put on the agenda and the board could have a discussion about it.  


Mrs. Gaglione said that she had a concern with Section 1.03 – Duties of the Board.  She asked Mr. Damato if he was involved with the preparation of this agreement.  Mr. Damato said that he did go back and forth with several drafts of the agreement; he said that the last draft was sent to Town Hall and it was re-worded, therefore, the Board of Education can make changes to this agreement.  Mrs. Gaglione asked if Section 103 meant that the board of education must automatically give the Township all vehicles that the district is getting rid of.  Mr. Damato said it was not intended to mean that.  Mrs. Gaglione thought that the wording should be changed to show that this is not the district’s intention.  Mr. Damato said that he could see how she could get the wrong impression.  Mrs. Gaglione said that she did not think the Board of Education should just give everything away.  She also questioned “field usage for recreation department” and thought there should be a stipulation that there must be some approval by the board for use of fields and the Recreation Department just can’t automatically use the fields whenever they want to.  Mr. Damato said that the words “subject to a permit” could be added.  Mrs. Gaglione said that she wanted the specific procedure to be followed including submitting proper documentation.  Mr. Damato asked if it would be sufficient to say that “field usage for the Township Recreation Department is subject to approval of a permit”.  Mrs. Gaglione said that was okay. Mr. Arminio said that the agreement refers to field use, gym use and space; he wanted to know what “space” referred to.  Mr. Damato said that was one of the things that was re-worded by the Town and what was meant was that the district has given the Town the space which the Recreation Department occupies as an office at Hannah Caldwell School and that is what “space” refers to.  Mr. Damato said that it should specify “recreation department offices at Hannah Caldwell Elementary School.”  Mrs. Gaglione said that this agreement also provides for gymnasium usage for Township Recreation Department.  Mr. Damato said that this refers to the open gyms.  Mrs. Gaglione said that this should also be “subject to a permit”.  Mrs. Gaglione said that the last thing was the purchase of supplies and transfer same to the Township upon payment of a pro rata share.  Mr. Damato said that the Township has participated in the district’s copy paper bid for the past five or ten years and they have asked the district to add to our copy paper order and the Township pays the district for the paper.

Mrs. Gaglione said that in Section 1.04 – Duration of the Agreement it states that the agreement shall be in force for the period of June 1, 2011 through May 31, 2015.  She wanted to know why the agreement was going back to 2011 when it was 2013.  Mr. Damato said that all of the arrangements that are contained in the agreement were never written down; he said that the board got the use of parking lots at Burnet Middle School and Connecticut Farms School and the arrangements have taken place over many years.  He said that while the process of putting the agreement together was taking place, he thought it was best to put all of the arrangements down in writing in one document so that everyone would be aware of every arrangement that the board had with the Township and that there would be some kind of ledger account about how much was owed to which party.  Mrs. Gaglione said that she was thankful for that because she has been asking for this for years.  Mr. Damato said that there used to be several agreements; one was that the Township would give the district use of the parking lots in exchange for use of office space for the Recreation Department and there were several other arrangements similar to that one.  He said that they were all adopted at different times.  Mr. Damato said that he tried to incorporate all of the agreements into one document and it is a little confusing.


Mrs. Gaglione said that she assumed this was a working document and the district was covered until 2015 but that if there were any issues, the district could go to the Township Committee and ask for a revision.  Mr. Damato said that was exactly what would happen.  Mrs. Gaglione asked if a revision could be made at any time.  Mr. Damato said that each time the Agreement is adopted it can be revised.  Mrs. Gaglione said that the agreement states it is in effect until 2015 and she wanted everyone to understand that if an issue came up at any time prior to that date, a revision of the agreement could be sought.  Mr. Damato said that generally if the agreement is adopted for a specific time period, it is set and there is nothing in the agreement that states that the agreement can be “reopened”.  Mrs. Gaglione said that it should state that if either party has a concern, there is a capability to re-open the agreement.  Mr. Damato said that he would add that “either party has the right to cancel the agreement within 60 or 90 days notice.”

Mr. Arminio asked if Section 2.04 covered that provision.  Mr. Damato said that this section indicates that in the event that one section of the contract is declared “invalid”.  Mr. Arminio said that it also states “or unenforceable in any respect”.  Mr. Damato said that this means if for some reason a court says that this contract is null and void, in that case the parties could go back and renegotiate and it doesn’t mean that a party “does not like the way the agreement is working out” and “therefore, notice is given that the agreement will be cancelled and renegotiated”.  He said that this section does not provide for that.  


Mr. Perkins said that one of the things that he spoke about with the Superintendent from Brick Township was the use of school facilities, school buses and school employees during the emergency in support of the police operation in the Township.  He said that school buses were used as road barriers and to transport people who were not school employees, students or related to the school district in any way.  Mr. Perkins said that school vehicles were used for the relocation of people.  He said that school buildings were used to house people who were displaced and to store food.  Mr. Perkins said that Brick Township School District was very involved with FEMA, which is a whole other can of worms.  He said that he thought the board should put off voting on this agreement until more discussion about shared services.  Mr. Perkins said that he asked the Superintendent of Brick Township whether the district was paying their drivers, who are district employees, overtime for them joining in the emergency services. He said that he also spoke to him about liability exposure.  Mr. Perkins said that if the board was going to approve the Shared Services Agreement, there should be more added.  He said that he has spoken informally to Mr. Manzella as well.


Mr. Nufrio said that he did not have a problem with the 2015 date but he wondered if it was somewhat unorthodox to ask the board to vote on something that was struck in 2011, since there are several board members who were not even on the board at that time.  Mr. Damato said that it did look weird but the issue is that the agreement incorporates prior agreements.  He said that what the district is doing by extending the date to 2015 is incorporating the time period in all of the other agreements that were in effect during that time period.  Mr. Damato said that if you change the time period, you change the time period that all the agreements were in effect.  He did not think that it was deadly to the new agreement but that was the theory behind it.  Mr. Nufrio thought that it did pose a problem to the two new board members since they were not on the board in 2011, how can they legitimately consider adopting this agreement.  Mr. Damato said that he did see Mr. Nufrio’s point but what the board is doing by approving this agreement and it has been done in the past, the board has adopted resolutions or items “nunc pro tunc” (now for then).  He said that the action is done now but it is meant to cover a time prior to the time of the board action.  Mr. Damato said that he could see how it was confusing but this was the thought behind it.  He said that if the board wanted to make the agreement starting today through 2017, he did not think it would matter that much.  Mr. Damato said that even though the prior agreements have expired, the parties have still continued to act in the same manner that those agreements provided for.  


Mr. Arminio asked if a lot of towns have interlocal agreements.  Mr. Damato said they did.  Mr. Arminio asked if the numbers that were put in the agreement valid numbers or just put in to make the pages “match”.  Mr. Damato said that there were some numbers provided by the Board of Education for example, the salter truck that was not used by the Board of Education was appraised by Mr. Wiggins for $30,000.  He said that the other school buses were appraised at $4,000.  Mr. Damato said that the numbers that were put in the agreement as to how much the district charges for open gyms and those kinds of things; they really don’t bear any direct correlation to exactly how much it costs the district to run that classroom for one hour.  He said that it was a number that the board “came up with” or a rental fee.  Mr. Damato said that when the district first installed the turf field the rental fee was about $800 per hour because the district wanted to discourage people from using the field; it cost a lot of money to install the field and it costs a lot of money to maintain the field.  He said that those numbers were “made up numbers” and do not bear any correlation to what the actual cost of operation of the facility is.  Mr. Damato said that what the Town is charging the district for one ton of salt is the amount that they pay for one ton of salt.  He said that the Collective Bargaining Agreement which the district has with the U.T.E.A. requires that parking is provided for staff at each school and the district would not be able to do that unless the Town allowed the district to use several municipal parking lots.  


Mr. Arminio said that he agreed with Mr. Perkins 100% that if there are shared services and an emergency occurs, there has to be shared expenditures also.  Mr. Perkins said that he would not have any problem with limiting the agreement to what is contained in the present agreement.  He said that there should be more discussion about this issue.  Mr. Perkins said that speaking to people from the shore areas about what they went through during the recent storm he realized that they went through a lot more stuff than this district had to go through.  Mr. Damato said that the purpose of this agreement is not to really pay the Town or have the Town pay the district.  He said that the numbers contained in the agreement were estimates to make the services somewhat equal but it will not necessarily work out to be equal.  Mr. Damato said that at the end of the year if it did not work out to be equal, he thought that the intent was that it would carry over to the next year and so on.  He said that there would not necessarily be “cash” going back and forth one way or another.  Mr. Arminio said that he realized that it was not a matter of “dollars” but he cared about the shared services.


Mr. Nufrio asked if there was any way that the district could be held liable if the district allowed use of school buses for any purpose other than transporting students.  He wondered if it would be necessary for the district to expand coverage under an umbrella policy which would be a different premium, which would go into the realm of expenses as well.  Mr. Nufrio said that perhaps the Township would share in this expense. 


Mr. Perkins said that it may be in the case of an emergency that the State may be able to come into a district and use vehicles and facilities for emergency purposes.  He thought that the State Tort Claims Act would protect the individuals involved such as the bus drivers and district staff.  Mrs. Gaglione said that she did not think that some situation like that would be covered under this Interlocal Services Agreement.  Mr. Perkins said that the language in the agreement says that the agreement encompasses everything.  Mrs. Gaglione said that there should be a statement which indicates that the agreement is limited to the items that are contained in the agreement.  Mr. Damato said that the police powers in New Jersey are very broad; if a police officer wants to commandeer your own personal vehicle in an emergency, they can do that.  He said that he would think that if the police department wanted to use two school buses in an emergency, he thought that the district would be obligated to give the police department buses.  Mr. Perkins said that facilities are easy; it is the personnel that he questioned.  Mr. Damato said that he probably would prefer to have staff driving school vehicles rather than having someone else who is not used to driving the bus and familiar with the bus.  


Mr. Damato said that he would work on the comments and changes that the board members mentioned at this evening.


Mrs. Gaglione asked for an update on the ordering of the laptops for the board members to use for meetings.  Mr. Vieira said that they have been ordered. He said that the purchase order will be approved at next week’s board meeting.  Mr. Vieira said he did not know how long it would take for delivery.  Ms. Hart said that it would take about two weeks.


Dr. Francis asked when the board would be getting a tour of Central-Five.  Mr. Damato said that it would be better to try to set up tours next week because this week the parking lots are being paved and other work is being done inside the building.  He said board members could just call him to set up a tour time anytime next week.   Mr. Damato said that Mrs. Gaglione is meeting Mr. Wiggins next Wednesday at about 1 p.m. for a tour and if other board members wanted to go at that time, they could.  


Mrs. Cooley said that in the past each board member was appointed a school to attend PTA meetings and this year it was decided that there would be no specific appointments.  She said that she is running into the problem because PTA Presidents want a board member at their meeting every month.  Mrs. Cooley said that it is hard to figure out who will be attending what meeting every month.  Mr. Perkins said that his concern is that the board members are not in the chain of command and one of the things that happened when board members were assigned to a specific school, school PTA’s and school principals looked at this board member as their contact and the board member was required to respond to them.  He said that if more than one person is showing up at a particular meeting, and one person wishes to be there more, it can be worked out.  He said that it is just coincidental that there are the same number of board members as schools in the district and that is how it evolved historically.  Mrs. Cooley said that Union High School was coming to her to attend all of their meetings.  Mr. Perkins said that the board members spend an awful lot of time doing things for which they do not get paid and if the PTA presidents want to know what is happening with the board, they should send a liaison to the Board of Education meetings.  Mr. Arminio said that he usually attends the Franklin PTA meetings and they are thankful that someone from the board shows up and shows interest.  Mrs. Gaglione said that when she was on the Livingston School PTA, she was the Board of Education Liaison, would attend meetings and bring information back to the PTA.  She said that she does not see that anymore even though she thought that each board had a position called “Liaison to the Board of Education” and it was that person’s responsibility to attend board meetings, ask questions or voice concerns of that particular PTA and bring information back to their school.  Mrs. Cooley said that she was going to speak at the PTA Presidents’ Meeting this month and she is going to bring up the fact that each school should once again start sending a member to Board of Education meetings.  She said that with the lack of parent involvement in the PTA, many schools did away with the Liaison position.  Mr. Perkins said that he did not restrict anyone from not going to a PTA meeting but he did not want to say that someone had to show up at a particular place.

Mr. Arminio said that there was a February planning meeting scheduled and it was postponed but never rescheduled.  He said that when you look at this year schedule of Board of Education meetings there is only one meeting scheduled in August that is August 20th which is listed as a Regular Meeting.  Mr. Arminio asked if the board would be adding a Planning Meeting in August in order to reestablish goals or develop new goals.  He said that there are many issues that the board should take time to discuss.   Mr. Arminio said that he attended the NJSBA website and he downloaded the Board Self-Evaluation form.  He said that he thought he would fail and he felt that the entire board would not do well on some of the items on the evaluation.   Mr. Arminio said that he felt that the board needed to meet with no agenda, no resolutions, etc. to do long range planning for the district.  Mr. Perkins thought that the board does do planning on an Ad Hoc basis as it goes along.  

Dr. Martin said that he thought the board should set a date for a planning session.  He said that he liked the idea of a blank slate and it is okay for a meeting not to have a list of prescribed things to get through does have value.


Mr. Nufrio asked if the August 20th meeting could be changed to a planning session.  Mrs. Gaglione stated that there has to be at least one business meeting in a month for the purpose of paying bills, etc. and usually another date was set for the planning session. Mr. Nufrio said that August is a big vacation month and the board may not be able to agree on a date.  Mr. Perkins said that he did not know why the meeting could not be conducted over the phone.


Mrs. Gaglione suggested that a date in May or June be set for the planning meeting.  Mr. Perkins stated that his May was pretty full.  Mr. Arminio said that June is always such a busy month with graduations, etc.  Dr. Martin thought that August was the perfect month because it was right before the new school year starts and it is perfect to set goals for the upcoming year.   Mr. Perkins suggested that Mr. Arminio and Dr. Martin get together to come up with a date for the Planning Session to be held.

Mr. Arminio said that at the last meeting Mr. Perkins had indicated that the Chamber of Commerce was giving the Board of Education a table of ten for the upcoming dinner.  He said that he had commented at that time that he had a problem with it.  Mr. Arminio asked if there would be a problem with the Chamber of Commerce supplying a free table for an event.  Mr. Galante said that since the Board of Education is being honored he did not see a problem with it.  
NEW BUSINESS

Mr. Arminio said that the Township of Union Historical Society will be donating a display case to Union High School.  He said that the case will be placed near the entrance at Union High School.  Mr. Arminio requested that a resolution be added to next week’s agenda for the board to accept this donation.


Mr. Arminio said that the Star Ledger has named Haisha Bisolou as Union County Athlete of the Year and she finished the indoor track season undefeated in the 55 meter dash.  He said that Ms. Bisolou successfully defended her title in the NJSIAA Meet of Champions by running her personal best of 7 seconds flat.  Mr. Arminio said that she was the first girl to repeat as the 55 meter dash champion in eleven years.  He said that Ms. Bisolou is striving to break her time of 7 seconds for this event.

Mr. Arminio said that the Union Track Team was named Team of the Year for Union County.  He said that the girls had the best season in school history as they repeated as champions of both the Union County Relays and Union County Track Championships.  Mr. Arminio said that their biggest victory was that they beat Columbia High School, who is a state power, 64-60 to win the North Jersey Section II, Group 4 title.  


Mr. Arminio said that Washington Elementary School annually does a one million page reading challenge and the students there have already exceeded their one million pages read this year.  He said that this program was started several years ago by Ms. Morrison, and it involves students, with support from the parents, reading on their own all year long and keeping a log of the pages read.  Mr. Arminio said that so far this year the students have read 1,049,000 pages.  He said that Washington School’s PTA sponsors a party at the end of the school year.  Mr. Arminio thought it was terrific that the schools were doing activities like this.


Mr. Perkins urged Dr. Martin to have the individual schools post activities like this on the district webpage for the information of the community.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC

Mrs. Hall reminded the board that Mrs. Ahern has been working diligently over the past few months to organize a Resource Fair for the community which will take place this Saturday at Union High School cafeteria from 10 a.m. to 2 p.m.  She said that under Mrs. Ahern’s direction forty community resources from throughout the county and the state have been gathered everything from medical assistance, homeless shelters, soup kitchen, drug and alcohol assistance, financial assistance, etc.  


Mrs. Hall said that next Tuesday at 7 p.m. at Burnet Middle School Detective Sgt Tom Rich who has a business called “Always Connected” will come into the district to speak to parents about issues connected to social media safety and cyber-bullying.  She said that Detective Sgt. Rich is the person that gets the most positive feedback not only from the students but also from parents about how he always speaks at their level.  


Mrs. Hall said that Thursday night April 11th, from 6:30 to 8:00 p.m. Kawameeh Middle School will be holding their fifth annual Heritage Festival.  She said that over the past few years there have been upward of 800 people attend this event to see everything from various types of dancing from around the world to displays.  Mrs. Hall said that all students in the building participate at some level in this event.  


Mrs. Hall said that at the last meeting she spoke about the new grading system.  She said that she could not understand how homework assignments can be graded on the same level as test and quiz scores.  Mrs. Hall said that she has students who have such low grades that there is no way they will pass.  She said that she has no intention of messing with the academic freedom of the teachers because they deserve to have that, but if the district can say that 90-100 is an A, why can’t 50-59 be an F.  Mrs. Hall did not think this would interfere with anyone’s academic freedom. 


Dr. Martin said that the education committee spoke about this issue extensively this evening and the committee concurred with the idea of him reaching out to Chris Capodice as the President of the U.T.E.A. to enter into some discussions on a final paper or final statement that the administration and the faculty can live with.  He said that there are teachers that have very strong feelings on both sides of this issue.  Dr. Martin said that this issue has been discussed for the past several years with no resolution and he thought it was time to try to finalize it.   


Mr. Nufrio said that he agreed wholeheartedly with Mrs. Hall on this issue. He said that Mrs. McNeil had asked whether or not this was something that was discussed during negotiations.  Mr. Nufrio said that it was discussed slightly but there were no changes made.  He felt that it was time to consider at least some sub-categories so that those particular situations that you just alluded to would not occur or they would be very rare.  Mr. Nufrio said that it is important that the board revisit all of that.

Mr. Nufrio asked if there are any courses offered at the high school for social media.  Dr. Lishak said “no”.  Mr. Nufrio said that he had met someone whose spouse works in a public school in Cape May and they do have social media courses there.  He said that he asked the person to forward him either the syllabus or whatever they had as part of the curriculum.  Mr. Nufrio said that as soon as he receives the information, he will contact Dr. Lishak.  He suggested that perhaps Dr. Lishak could contact the regional high school in Cape May to get some more information on this course.  Mr. Nufrio thought this would be something great to introduce in 8th or 9th grade.  He said that there would probably be many students 

interested in signing up for a course like this and it would be great for the district to present all that it knows and all that it can know about social media such as the hazards, the pros and the cons.  Mr. Nufrio said that there were credits associated with the course and it fell under the social studies category.  He felt that a course of this type would enhance students’ knowledge of this subject as well as possibly avert some serious situation down the road.  


Mrs. Gaglione asked if the STEM program was going to be discussed tonight.  Dr. Lishak asked if Mrs. Gaglione had questions regarding the program that she could answer tonight and she would do a full presentation in May.  Mrs. Gaglione said that it could be discussed at the May worksession.  

Dr. Martin said that Nicole Tartaglia is a French teacher at Union High School and she addressed the education committee this evening.  He said that Mrs. Tartaglia’s idea is to have a trip to France in the Summer of 2014 with Union High School students.  Dr. Martin said that Mrs. Tartaglia is extremely well organized and has the trip mapped out completely through a tour company.  He said that this has not been done for a number of years.  Dr. Martin thanked Mrs. Tartaglia for her time and desire to spend a week with students in Europe.  Mrs. Tartaglia said that it was a worthwhile trip that opened up many possibilities for students.  Dr. Martin said that Mrs. Tartaglia should be commended for her efforts.


Mrs. Tartaglia said that she had heard discussion earlier in the meeting about the district trying to communicate with people in the district in other languages.  She said that several people from the high school have reached out to her to do translation work.  Mrs. Tartaglia said that if she could be of service to translate things that needed to go out to parents, she would be very happy to help.  She said that the World Language Department is available and there many talented individuals in the department that can and would be of help especially in terms of disseminating information to parents during an emergency situation.  

Mr. Perkins said that one of the things that the Superintendent of the Brick schools talked about was the fact that virtually everyone in the district had personal issues that they had to deal with but they first attended to district business.

Dr. Martin said that this Board of Education is being recognized on Friday night by the Township of Union Chamber of Commerce for their service to the community.  He said that he was a proud member of the Chamber of Commerce; he said that it is a group of great people who care deeply about this community.  Dr. Martin said that this is a great honor for the Board.  He said that the Chamber of Commerce wants to thank the Board for its hospitality.  Dr. Martin said that this evening the Board approved the use of the turf field by the Chamber of Commerce for a Treasure Hunt next month.  He said that the Chamber of Commerce sponsors this event; they buy all of the gifts and they take care of all the arrangements for the event.  Dr. Martin said that they needed a location to hold the event and the board cooperated by allowing them use of the facility.  He said that this event will allow him to communicate with all of the early childcare centers in Union and invite those children and their parents to our facility so that they can become familiar with the Public Schools, get to know them and feel comfortable here.  Dr. Martin congratulated the Board of this honor.


MOTION TO ADJOURN


There being no further business before the board, it was moved by Mrs. Cooley, seconded by Mr. Arminio that the meeting be adjourned at 8:55 p.m.


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Dr. Francis, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins 


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None




MOTION WAS CARRIED







Respectfully submitted







JAMES J. DAMATO
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